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MCAC Meeting Minutes


Delaware Health and Social Services 
Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)
Meeting Minutes
	Date:  May 9, 2007
Place: Hideaway Café, Herman Holloway Campus
Time:  9:00 am to 10:35 am
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin

	Members Present: Richard Cherrin (chair), Kristin Bennett (for Dr. Herman Ellis), Penny Chelucci, Michael Duva, Susan Ebner, George English, Rita Marocco, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy
Members Absent: William Adami, Judy Chaconas, Wendy L. Gainor, Brandi Niezgoda, Yrene Waldron 
Staff Present: Pam Tyranski (DMMA), Dr. Anthony Brazen (DMMA), Cynthia Denemark (EDS), Mollie Daughtrey (DMMA), Mary Marinari (DMMA) 
Guests: Paul Hughes (CMS)
Members of the Public: Mark DiMaio (Astra Zeneca), Kim Whitelock (Meadowwood)


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION / ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP 

RESPONSIBILITY

	Call to Order:
	· By Richard Cherrin at 9:03 AM.


	
	

	Approval of Minutes:
	· Olga Ramirez moved for the acceptance of the minutes as written, Paula Roy seconded.  The motion was approved.
	
	

	Old Business:  

Pharmacy Update

by Cindy Denemark
Old Business (cont.):  

Pharmacy Update

by Cindy Denemark


	·  Cindy Denemark noted that the Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Board met on Monday, May 7, 2007.
· The DUR Board is eliminating first line therapy products (i.e., non-nicotine products).  The board is working with the Delaware Quit Line, and sending more information to clinicians about what Delaware Medicaid can offer.  The board realizes that primary attempts at smoking cessation may not work.  Counseling is recommended as a second option.  
· The DUR Board created a different drug letter with the assistance of the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health (DSAMH).  As of September 2007, they will eliminate Heritage and move to health intervention design. 
· The Preferred Drug List (PDL) was refreshed in April 2007.  No major changes occurred.  
· Richard inquired as to the success of the smoking cessation program. 
	· Division of Public Health smoking cessation report to be presented at July 11, 2007 meeting.
	· Kris Bennett/ statistics courtesy of Fred Gatto (DPH)

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview
by Pam Tyranski for Harry Hill
Old Business (cont.):

Medicaid Overview

by Pam Tyranski for Harry Hill


	·  Pam Tyranski reported that the newest managed care organization (MCO), Unison Health Plan, will “go live” on July 1, 2007.  All computer system interfaces are nearly complete.  The Division of Medicaid & Medical Assistance (DMMA), Electronic Data Systems (EDS), Delaware Physicians Care, Inc. (DPCI), and Unison Health Plan staff have all been working together on collaborative strategies, especially in the area of medical management.  Unison continues to build their local team by hiring provider and community relations staff.  Unison has also secured temporary office space on Route 202.
· Pam noted that DMMA staff are currently working on budgetary analysis and answering questions for the legislature.

· DMMA has partnered with the Insurance Commissioner regarding Children’s Health Insurance Plan (CHIP).  Delaware has not been drawing its federal share of dollars; therefore, the state is offering additional resources to touch the children who have been missed.
· Dr. Julia Pillsbury expressed concerns with maternal health issues in regard to health plan coverage.  Dr. Pillsbury noted that very few pregnant mothers realize their unborn child will be placed into the very same health plan as they choose.  Dr. Pillsbury is paid for the actual  birth/hospitalization, but does not get paid for the first thirty days of life if the mother has not chosen a primary care physician (PCP) for the baby.  Mary Marinari noted that for the first thirty days the baby’s eligibility is tied to the mother.  Susan Ebner then inquired why a managed care organization is not responsible for the first thirty days of any baby (whether the baby is enrolled or not, when the mother is enrolled).  George English responded that this would affect the capitation/risk factor.  Pam noted that the “kick payment” Medicaid reimburses is a global payment for an MCO, thus covering the entire pregnancy and the first thirty days of the child.  George suggested DPCI could pay an out of network benefit to Dr. Pillsbury (to cover her for only the first thirty-day services).  Pam noted that this is doable, but perhaps not feasible, given the medical home model in place.  Susan added that Dr. Pillsbury could then convey that she is not able to see the patient after thirty days; the mother must choose an in-network physician.  Dr. Pillsbury thought that obstetricians have a responsibility as well, to educate mothers on health plan coverage and selecting a pediatrician.   Additionally, Dr. Pillsbury thought that nursing staffs could be educated to assign the baby to either the PCP of the mother, or the PCP of alternate children in the family.  Cindy noted that the true problem is a mother failing to choose a primary care physician for her unborn child during prenatal visits.    
· Dr. Nitowski inquired as to the strength of Unison’s network.  Pam responded that Unison’s contracted network closely matches DPCI.  In some cases, Unison has contracted with doctors not in DPCI’s network.  
	· Stress unborn child-maternal health plan link to EDS’ Health Benefit Manager (HBM) and the Division of Social Services (DSS).
· Follow up with Mike McGarrigle of DCPI and Diamond State Partners (DSP) as to what can be done to perform outreach to pregnant women.
· Brainstorm with DPCI & Unison.

	· Pam Tyranski

· Mary Marinari
· Pam Tyranski and DMMA Medical Management team



	Old Business:

HIPAA/ NPI Update

by Pam Tyranski/ Mary Marinari
Old Business (cont.):

HIPAA/ NPI Update

by Pam Tyranski/ Mary Marinari
	·  Mary Marinari reported that Delaware is the first state in the country to fully implement National Provider Identifier (NPI).  
· Cindy stated that the process has run smoother than expected.  One of the most trying issues were health systems needing to collapse their identifiers, such as Christiana Care.  At the DUR Board meeting, Walgreen’s pharmacists spoke positively about the process, and noted the largest problem to be out-of-state physicians (who are not yet using NPI).  

· George asked whether NPI implementation was mandatory, as the federal government has now extended dates for compliancy.  Mary responded that the federal government extended the deadline a mere two weeks before our implementation, at which point Delaware was already in the final stages of implementation.  Additionally, Pam noted that Delaware moved forward per federal instruction to complete implementation of NPI if states were in the final stages.

· Dr. Leonard Nitowski touched on the problem that Medicaid carriers are backlogged with assigning numbers.  George commented that he thought it was more the issue of national billers and payers not being able to accommodate the new numbers.  

· Susan mentioned a problem with the Pharmacy Benefit Manager (PBM), Express Scripts.  Cindy noted that this was a personal software issue at Susan’s particular pharmacy.

· Dr. Pillsbury questioned why UPIN numbers were still requested on a portion of her billing.  George noted that NPI replaces UPIN, but perhaps a company does not yet recognize NPI.  

· Susan asked for the extended date for NPI implementation.  Cindy responded, May 23, 2008.

· Cindy does not know when Express Scripts or Medco will be transitioning to NPI.  Dr. Nitkowski informed the committee he had heard of difficulties in third party administrators processing claims.    
	· Determine who requests UPIN and does not take NPI.


	· Dr. Pillsbury


	Old Business:

Mental Health Issues 

by Rita Marocco

Old Business (cont.):

Mental Health Issues 

by Rita Marocco


	· Rita Marocco introduced her invited guest, Kim Whitelock, CEO of Meadowwood.  
· National Alliance on Mental Illness in Delaware (NAMIDE) will sponsor Pulitzer Prize finalist Pete Earley on May 11, 2007 at DuPont Country Club.  Mr. Earley will speak on his novel “Crazy: A Father's Search Through America's Mental Health Madness”.  If an MCAC member wishes to attend, please contact Rita directly, as the event is sold out.
· Rita expressed concern over Delaware Senate Bill 84.  Richard inquired on the details of the legislation.  Cindy responded that this was part of the sunset revision/regulation, in which there can be therapeutic interchange between medications if a previously established contract exists between a specific pharmacist and physician.  Cindy noted that the legislation is supported by the Board of Pharmacy and the Medical Society of Delaware and promotes therapeutic interchange.  Rita stated that the mental health community does not support the legislation.  Cindy reassured Rita that it is unlikely there will be interchange between mental health drugs.  Additionally, Dr. Pillsbury noted a key safety feature—currently, physicians must specifically dictate “brand not medically necessary”.  Mark DiMaio, Astra Zeneca’s lobbyist, stated that the committee was incorrect in their interpretation of the legal language of the bill.  Mark stated that there is no legal language clarifying the agreement takes place between the prescribing physician and pharmacy.  Cindy and Dr. Pillsbury agreed that this would be the legislative intent.  Cindy noted that the bill is presently in committee.  Dr. Nitkowski reminded the committee that we should perhaps act now, as the legislative session will be finished by the July 11 MCAC meeting.  Dr. Nitkowski motioned that the committee go on record and offer a resolution that the bill be modified to read “prescribing practitioner”.  Rita seconded the motion.  The committee voted in favor of the motion.
· Rita reminded the committee that May is mental health month.  Celebratory events include a walk on Saturday, May 12, 2007 along with receiving a proclamation from the Delaware State Legislature and City of Wilmington. 
 
	· Contact Dave Dryden, Executive Secretary of the Board of Pharmacy.  Express the MCAC’s concern in regard to language of Delaware S.B. 84.

	· Cindy Denemark



	New Business: Review of Quality Assurance Reports
by Mary Marinari
New Business: Review of Quality Assurance Reports (cont.)

by Mary Marinari
	· Mary noted that DMMA is tasked by CMS to monitor Medicaid managed care programs and waivers, stressing annual validation.  
· Mary distributed three reports: Quarterly Report January-March 2007, Year End Quality Report January-December 2006, and Quarterly Report October-December 2006.  Page six of the Quarterly Report January-March 2007 outlines the goal of regular quality reporting, and develops a reporting schedule for 2007.  Mary plans to have various agencies attend Quality Assurance meetings throughout 2007 and bring their various work plans for development, adjustment, and/or review.  

· Recent accomplishments in the field of Quality Assurance include: producing goals for 2007; reviewing Medicaid funded waiver documents; Smart Start and emergency room reporting.

· Dr. Pillsbury questioned why the encounter form to document well-child care was necessary (page 11 of the Quarterly Report January-March 2007).  Dr. Pillsbury thought these answers were automatically generated.  Mary answered that the reviewers were not obtaining the information they need via chart review.  Therefore, the form serves as a correction tool.  Mary noted the positives in a form—reviewers would be able to obtain a HEDIS measure.  Dr. Pillsbury said we should not recreate the wheel—The American Academy of Pediatrics has an existing form.  Mary noted that managed care plans are offering money to physicians who complete the forms.  Our professional community will most likely see more of this payout in the future, as we are required to report to CMS.  Dr. Pillsbury expressed her opinion that companies should not pay for the information, as the provider is expected to compute this information anyway.
· Mary reported that DSAMH held a graduation for their high-end emergency services users (if the client did not use emergency services within a specified time period).
· Mary distributed the Quality Courier.

· The next Quality Initiatives meeting will be held on May 24, 10:00-12:00.  The 10:00-11:00 hour is for state agency staff.  The 11:00-12:00 hour is open to all external parties.  If you would like to attend, please contact Mary Marinari at mary.marinari@state.de.us or 302-255-9548.


	
	

	New Business:

Pharmacy Reimbursement Methods Overview

by Cindy Denmark
	·  Deferred until July 11, 2007.
	
	

	New Business:

Specialized Pharmacy Pricing 

by Cindy Denemark
	· Deferred until July 11, 2007.
	
	

	Miscellaneous:
Miscellaneous (cont.):


	· Pam requested that committee membership reappointment voting be deferred until the July 11, 2007 meeting so that Harry Hill may be present.

· Kris Bennett detailed House Bill 106, which touts more access to care for professional midwives.  The Department of Public Health and The Medical Society of Delaware oppose this legislation because there is no collaboration between midwife and physician.  A meeting will be held Tuesday, May 15, 2007 from 9:00AM-12:00PM, hosted by Representatives Maier and Hall-Long.  Rita inquired as to the future of the legislation.  Kris noted that the bill may not go far.  It is presently in committee and faces opposition.
· Olga Ramirez questioned the status of Medicaid dental coverage for pregnant women.  Kris informed the committee that the Children’s Caucus brought this issue forward.  Pam added that the idea did not make it past discussion.  This is identified in women’s health initiatives under expanded Medicaid benefits.  At present, Medicaid does not offer dental coverage for pregnant women, and this initiative would need more than a legislative change in order to be offered.  Olga asked about CHIP adult coverage.  Pam responded that there are several competing proposals.  Proposal A calls for expanded coverage for adult parents of CHIP children.  Proposal B calls for an expanded poverty level for all adults.  Current outreach and discussion ensues.  
· The meeting was adjourned at 10:35 AM.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member must let Mollie Daughtrey know if they will attend the July 11, 2007 meeting.  Mollie can be reached at 302-255-9658 or via email, at mollie.daughtrey@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and all materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Mollie Daughtrey


May 23, 2007
__

Richard Cherrin
Recorder



Date approved

Chairperson
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